MARYLAND REAL ESTATE COMMISSION

500 North Calvert Street

Baltimore, MD 21202

Mission: Protecting the health, safety, and welfare of the public 

through examination, licensing, and regulatory activities regarding real estate

BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES

FEBRUARY 19, 2014, 10:30 a.m.

Highlights from the meeting:

Current license count 39,921
GF December payout $72,774.75.

MHEC streamlines career school application

Advertising violations to be charged
PRESENT:


Commissioner Anne S. Cooke, Vice Chair (Industry)


Commissioner Marla S. Johnson (Industry)


Commissioner William Neary (Industry)


Commissioner Robin L. Pirtle (Consumer)
Commissioner Jeff Thaler (Consumer)


Commissioner Georgiana S. Tyler (Industry)


Commissioner Colette P. Youngblood (Consumer)


Elizabeth Trimble, AAG, Counsel


J. Steven Long, Assistant Executive Director


Janet Morgan, Outreach Coordinator


Patricia Hannon, Education Administrator, Session Recorder 

ABSENT:
Commissioner J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chair (Industry)
Katherine F. Connelly, Executive Director

PUBLIC IN ATTENDANCE:


Don White, PG Comm Coll



Mark Feinroth, MAR


CALL TO ORDER:


Anne S. Cooke, Vice Chair, called the meeting to order at 10:35 a.m.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:


Motion (made by William Neary, seconded by Marla S. Johnson) To approve the minutes of the January 15, 2014 business meeting.  Unanimous approval.

COMMITTEE REPORTS:

1. Education – Georgiana S. Tyler, Education Chair
· For the month of January 2014, PSI administered 539 salesperson and 64 broker exams, compared to 441 sales and 27 broker exams in January 2013.
· The Education Committee will meet with the owner of a career school at 12:30 today.
2. Legislative – Marla S. Johnson, Legislative Chair – None at this time
COMMENTS FROM ASSISTANT EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR:  J. Steven Long
1. Executive Director Connelly is on vacation today as mentioned at last month’s meeting.

2. Current license count of 39,921 includes 4,388 brokers, 3,012 associate brokers, 30,111 salespersons,  78 reciprocal brokers, 23 reciprocal associate brokers, and 156 reciprocal salespersons as well as 2,153 inactives.

3. The Guaranty Fund balance as of December 31, 2013 was $1,452,129.28.  Claims paid out for the HT Brown property management cases during the month of December totaled $72,774.75.
4. Since the January business meeting, Ms. Connelly served on a panel at the Inman News Real Estate Connect in New York City, participated in Howard County Board’s broker/manager meeting, and attended several other sales meetings.
5. Mr. Long and Ms. Connelly met with the broker whose franchise advertising requirements and business model are not in compliance with Maryland real estate law and regulations [November 2013 minutes].   The broker preferred the laws to change to reflect the franchise model.  The franchise is a national one.   ARELLO may hold a round table discussion at its September conference and invite Trulia, Zillow, and other national advertisers to participate.      

6. Mr. Long, Ms. Connelly, and Ms. Hannon met with DLLR Secretary Howie and Maryland Higher Education Secretary Howard and her staff.  The purpose of the meeting was to streamline the MHEC application for real estate career schools and to turn over some of MHEC’s responsibilities to MREC.   The target date would be July 1.    MREC would add its own required exam pass rate, class size, frequency of classes, etc., and MHEC would use the MREC performance measures to evaluate a career school.  Details have not been finalized.  Regulations may be needed.
7. For several years, newsletter articles have been informing licensees on how to avoid advertising violations.  Further, for several years, Commission staff have made many courtesy calls to brokers and affiliates who failed to comply with real estate laws and regulations.  Still, advertising violations continue and are repeated, often by the same licensees.  A new approach is now necessary.  The Commission will open cases for the purpose of disciplinary action. An article in The Commission Check will give licensees advance warning that advertising which fails review will result in MREC filing a complaint.   Executive Director Connelly’s column in MAR’s March 2014 magazine will address the same.
REPORT OF COMPLAINTS/ADMINISTRATIVE DISMISSALS:   

Vice Chair Cooke led the discussion.  Four cases were pulled off the dismissal list for further review:  131-RE-2014; 187-RE-2014; 242-RE-2014; 306-RE-2014.  When the second review is completed, the cases will return on next month’s list if dismissal is appropriate. The remaining dismissal letters for the month of February 2014 are approved for mailing to complainants.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS:

Commissioner Tyler asked when education providers will be able to electronically upload pre-licensing certificates directly to the testing vendor.  The program is not moving forward with PSI at this time because of the upcoming proposal (RFP) for the exam services contract; it will be included in the RFP.  
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ADJOURNMENT:


There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 11:15 a.m.   The next monthly business meeting is Wednesday, March 19, 2014.
APPROVED AS PRESENTED ____________________________________________________







Anne S. Cooke, Vice Chair
APPROVED AS AMENDED ______________________________________________________







Anne S. Cooke, Vice chair
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